
Day after the Sendai earthquake –
hitchhike adventure from Tokyo to
Osaka

Saturday, March 11, 2011: The morning after the major earthquake in the
Pacific not far from Sendai, the largest city in the Tohoku area, I accessed
the Internet news and saw more horrific photos of destruction by the tsunami.
A friend with whom I stayed with said, “Over 10,000 people were killed!” I
began to weep but learned later he got it wrong. So far the number of
reported deaths is 1/10 of that number, but it will probably go much higher.

I have been to the city of Sendai many times, and even lived there once from
1976-1978. The year I left there was a major earthquake that destroyed part
of the city. I used to visit from time to time the very towns along the
Pacific coast that were destroyed by the tsunami.

The purpose of my trip is to search for employment to earn more money. Jobs
are now scarce at home, and my previous source of income was terminated. I
had considered visiting friends in Yaizu city in Shizuoka Prefecture, but
because their house is right on the coast, I didn’t consider it a safe place
to be at this time. Osaka was a better option for me. I had only 1500 yen
left in my pocket, but I knew it would be enough to get me to Osaka. This is
why I headed the opposite direction from the destruction in Tohoku. I am not
running from danger. I know another earthquake can happen at any time no
matter where I am, and I’m now in Osaka, not far from Kobe which was
destroyed in 1995 by a major earthquake.

The trains in Tokyo all stopped immediately after the earthquake, but the
next morning they were all running again. I took a 260 yen train ride to
Fujigaoka station on the Denentoshi line and walked from there to the Kohoku
Parking Area on the Tomei expressway. In just a few minutes a car with 3 men
offered me a ride as far as Nagoya.

Part of the Tohoku expressway in Shizuoka Prefecture runs right next to the
ocean, and there was a tsunami warning alert out. The police closed that
section of the expressway till the alert was lifted. In spite of the alert,

https://www.jamesjpn.net/adventures/day-after-the-sendai-earthquake-hitchhike-adventure-from-tokyo-to-osaka/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/adventures/day-after-the-sendai-earthquake-hitchhike-adventure-from-tokyo-to-osaka/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/adventures/day-after-the-sendai-earthquake-hitchhike-adventure-from-tokyo-to-osaka/


vehicles waited in a long line for many kilometers in anticipation that the
alert would be lifted. I don’t know how long the first cars waited but we had
to wait only 15 some minutes.

In order to keep some of the impatient drivers from speeding after the
expressway re-opened, a police car and an expressway maintenance truck led
the procession of traffic at a slow pace at first, only 60 kilometers per
hour. A few kilometers later they increased the speed to 80. Finally both
left at the next exit and the traffic took off! The driver in the car I was
in started to cruse at 150 KM an hour and reached up to 180 KM an hour from
time to time, 60 KM over the limit. It would have been a hefty fine and his
license taken away if he was caught.

From Nagoya a 31 year old man took me to Kyoto. From there it was only a 360
yen train ticket to Osaka.

During times of major catastrophes such as the earthquake, the Japanese
become more open to hearing about God and matters of faith. The man listened
intently as I shared with him the meaning of the story of Adam and Eve in the
Garden of Eden. The first 3 chapters of the Bible hold the key of
understanding all the rest of the Scriptures. Most Japanese have no interest
in religion per se, but are highly interested in history. I try to share
faith with them from this point of view.

As i write this I am siting in my friend’s apartment in Osaka walking the
news about the earthquake on CNN. I know as much as you do about it. Osaka is
far from Sendai and nobody here even felt the quake.


